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IN HONOR OF DR. EDDIE T. 

LINDSEY, JR. 

HON. SANFORD D. BISHOP, JR. 
OF GEORGIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, September 9, 2013 

Mr. BISHOP of Georgia. Mr. Speaker, it is 
with a heavy heart and solemn remembrance 
that I pay tribute to a terrific educator and out-
standing citizen of Columbus, Georgia, Dr. 
Eddie T. Lindsey, Jr. Dr. Lindsey passed away 
on Monday, August 12, 2013. A Homegoing 
Celebration was held on Friday, August 16, 
2013 at 12:00 pm at the First African Baptist 
Church in Columbus, Georgia. 

Born on January 24, 1932, Dr. Eddie 
Lindsey grew up in Columbus, Georgia. He 
was a graduate of Spencer High School, and 
went on to attend Savannah State University 
where he found his passion for education. 
Upon graduating, he began his teaching ca-
reer first at Carver High School and then 
taught at his Alma Mater, Spencer High 
School. From 1964–1966, he served as As-
sistant Principal of Carver Elementary School 
before serving as Principal of Marshall Junior 
High School for one year. Then in 1967, he 
was named Principal of Spencer High School, 
where he served for eight more years. 

In 1975, Dr. Lindsey made history as the 
first African-American assistant superintendent 
in Muscogee County when he was named the 
Assistant Superintendent for Policy and Proce-
dures for the Muscogee County School Dis-
trict. In 1980, he became the Assistant Super-
intendent for Policy and Student Services, 
where he served for over 20 years until his re-
tirement on June 30, 1991. 

Dr. Lindsey’s impact stretched far beyond 
his immediate students, however, as he was 
also the first African-American teacher to get 
a six-year certificate, and the first African 
American to serve on the Muscogee County 
School Board, blazing a trail for many other 
Black teachers and administrators. He created 
and published the school district’s first policy 
booklet and student behavior code, a manual 
that is still being used today. 

Dr. Lindsey’s commitment to education was 
reflected in his own academic achievements, 
as he continued to pursue a higher level of 
education, receiving a Master’s Degree from 
Atlanta University and a Doctorate of Edu-
cation from Auburn University in 1978. 

A love for education surrounded Dr. Lindsey 
outside of the classroom as well. His wife of 
57 years, Constance, is a retired educator of 
the Muscogee County School District. His two 
sons also followed in his footsteps; his oldest 
son, Eddie, is Coordinator of Edgewood Alter-
native School, and his youngest son, Chris-
topher, is Principal of G.W. Carver High 
School. 

George Washington Carver once said, ‘‘No 
individual has any right to come into the world 
and go out of it without leaving behind distinct 
and legitimate reasons for having passed 
through it.’’ We are all so blessed that Dr. 
Eddie Lindsey passed this way and during his 
life’s journey did so much for so many for so 
long. He leaves behind a great legacy in edu-
cation to the thousands of students, teachers, 
and administrators whose lives he touched 
and brightened. 

On a personal note, Dr. Eddie Lindsey was 
a close personal friend of mine and one of the 

first educators I met when I first came to Co-
lumbus in 1972. I have truly been blessed by 
his friendship, counsel and inspiration through-
out the years. 

Mr. Speaker, my wife Vivian and I, along 
with the more than 700,000 people of the Sec-
ond Congressional District salute Dr. Lindsey 
for his outstanding achievements, service, and 
public distinction. I ask my colleagues in the 
House of Representatives to join us in extend-
ing our deepest condolences to Dr. Lindsey’s 
family, friends and the Columbus, Georgia 
community during this difficult time. We pray 
that they will be consoled and comforted by an 
abiding faith and the Holy Spirit in the days, 
weeks and months ahead. 

f 

TRIBUTE TO JACK O’NEILL 

HON. ADAM B. SCHIFF 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, September 9, 2013 

Mr. SCHIFF. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor Burbank, California resident and home-
town hero Jack O’Neill. 

Mr. O’Neill started his career at the National 
Broadcasting Company (NBC) in New York in 
January of 1967. He rose through the ranks 
starting as an entry-level cost coordinator and 
in 2005 retired as NBC’s Vice President of Fa-
cilities and Corporate Sourcing. His tireless 
work ethic, charisma, and commitment to the 
community led him to become the face of 
NBC in Burbank. 

In 1977, Mr. O’Neill transferred from NBC’s 
New York office to KNBC’s facility in Burbank, 
California. In the late 1980’s when the City of 
Burbank initiated its Media District Specific 
Plan and NBC proposed the NBC Plaza, Mr. 
O’Neill attended countless meetings with resi-
dents, the City Council, and Planning Board 
answering the difficult questions and creating 
positive dialogue in the city. Mr. O’Neill was 
instrumental in keeping NBC in Burbank and 
saved countless jobs in the Los Angeles re-
gion. 

After Mr. O’Neill’s retirement from NBC, he 
became Chief Operating Officer of the Bob 
Hope Family Estate in 2006, where he super-
vised the family’s expansive real estate port-
folio and advised the Hope Family businesses 
throughout the world. Currently, Mr. O’Neill 
serves as a Principal at the O’Neill Group, a 
real estate and business consulting firm. 

Always willing to serve the community, Mr. 
O’Neill has volunteered and served as emcee 
or host at various fundraisers for groups like 
the Boys and Girls Club of Burbank, Burbank 
Unified School District, Burbank Temporary 
Aid Center, Burbank Public Library, and Bur-
bank Sunrise Rotary. 

I ask all Members of Congress to join me in 
honoring Jack O’Neill for his exemplary serv-
ice to the Burbank community. 

f 

HONORING MRS. MARY EDITH 
BROWN COLEMAN 

HON. PETER J. VISCLOSKY 
OF INDIANA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, September 9, 2013 

Mr. VISCLOSKY. Mr. Speaker, it is with 
great pleasure and sincere respect that I con-

gratulate Mrs. Mary Edith Brown Coleman as 
she is recognized by First Church of God in 
Gary, Indiana, for 73 years of continuous serv-
ice to the church. Edith will be recognized for 
her lifetime of dedicated service on September 
22, 2013 at First Church of God. 

Edith Brown was born on February 13, 1917 
in Muskogee, Oklahoma. She was one of four 
children born to Luther Albert Brown and Dora 
Rozolia Draper Brown. Having gone on to live 
in Kansas City, Kansas, and Chicago, Illinois, 
Edith finally relocated to Gary, Indiana, in 
1940. Quite the accomplished student, Edith 
completed her Bachelor of Science and Mas-
ter of Science degrees in education at Indiana 
University in Bloomington. From there, she de-
cided to go into the teaching profession. As a 
teacher at Frederick Douglass Elementary 
School in Gary for over 27 years, Edith was 
able to enrich the lives of so many young peo-
ple in the Gary community. For her commit-
ment to the youth of Northwest Indiana, she is 
worthy of the highest praise. 

Equally impressive, Edith has always been 
seen as the foundation of her family. She and 
her husband, the late William Henry Coleman, 
were blessed with the births of two wonderful 
children: Norma Louise Coleman and the late 
Merle Jean Coleman. Edith’s family, as well as 
the many people whose lives she has 
touched, admire her for devoting unselfish 
love, time, dedication, guidance, and spirit to 
her family, her students, her church, and her 
community. 

As well as being dearly loved and respected 
by her family, her students, and her commu-
nity, Edith is also well known for her involve-
ment with her church, First Church of God. 
Over the course of seventy-three years, Edith 
has taught Sunday School, been the director 
of the Daily Vacation Bible School, held mem-
berships in the local and national Missionary 
Societies, sung in the church choir, created 
beautiful and meaningful bulletin board dis-
plays, served as a deaconess, and taught a 
manners class for young children. 

For years, Edith has also been a distin-
guished member of the American Association 
of University Women, the Women’s Associa-
tion of the Northwest Indiana Symphony Soci-
ety, the Red Hat Society, and the Sigma 
Gamma Rho Sorority. Since her arrival in 
Northwest Indiana, Edith has been known as 
a good-hearted woman who is always willing 
to help the people of her church and her com-
munity. For her selflessness, she is to be 
commended and admired. 

Mr. Speaker, Mary Edith Brown Coleman 
has given her time and efforts selflessly to her 
church and the community in Northwest Indi-
ana throughout her illustrious life. She has 
taught every member of her family and ex-
tended family the true meaning of service to 
others. I respectfully ask that you and my 
other distinguished colleagues join me in com-
mending Edith for her lifetime of service. 

f 

IN RECOGNITION OF UNITED WAY 
OF DENTON COUNTY 

HON. MICHAEL C. BURGESS 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, September 9, 2013 

Mr. BURGESS. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor the United Way of Denton County and 
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its 62 years of service. The mission of the 
United Way of Denton County is to improve 
lives in Denton County by mobilizing commu-
nity resources to address the critical issues of 
education, income, and health in people’s ev-
eryday lives. The organization’s hard work has 
taken on many challenges from the 90,000 in-
dividuals that don’t know where their next 
meal will come from to the high rate of high 
school dropouts to the more than 8,000 chil-
dren under the age of 5 that live in poverty. 

United Way has built programs to tackle 
these problems, and it has made a significant 
difference in the lives of many people in Den-
ton County. They have mobilized volunteers to 
mentor children, provided effective training for 
parents and caregivers, and assisted in sup-
plying critical needs, such as food, clothing, 
and school supplies. Over the past year, 
through its Volunteer Income Tax Assistance 
Program, 612 Federal Tax returns have been 
prepared, free of charge, for low income Den-
ton County households. Their work returned 
over $1 million to the community and saved 
families $137,000 in tax preparation fees. In 
one day alone, the organization’s food bank 
collected more than 40,000 pounds of food 
donations. They have also rallied community 
based and faith based organizations to work 
together to implement Bank On Denton Coun-
ty, a program to provide cost effective financial 
services to underserved communities. 

All totaled, United Way of Denton County 
volunteers donated more than 19,200 hours 
this year, valued at more than $425,000 to 
help more than 55,000 people in Denton 
County. Additionally, donors gave $2,068,024 
to the United Way of Denton County to sup-
port its mission this year alone. 

The United Way of Denton County has an 
incredible positive effect on the community. It 
is my pleasure to recognize its 62 years of 
service to the community, and I am privileged 
to represent the United Way of Denton County 
in the U.S. House of Representatives. 

f 

RECOGNIZING GULFSTREAM 
STUDENT LEADERSHIP PROGRAM 

HON. JACK KINGSTON 
OF GEORGIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, September 9, 2013 

Mr. KINGSTON. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize the accomplishments of the Gulf-
stream Student Leadership Program and its 
exceptional efforts to improve high school 
graduation rates in Savannah, Georgia. The 
Gulfstream Student Leadership Program sum-
mer trip to Washington provides students with 
the opportunity to see first–hand the inner 
workings of our government and gain an ap-
preciation of our nation’s history and monu-
ments. 

The students that I met last week in the 
Capitol were rising seniors who had completed 
three years of the Student Leadership Pro-
gram. The program went into effect five years 
ago, and 96 percent of the initial class of 150 
students went on to graduate. Currently, elev-
en local high schools participate in the Student 
Leadership Program, and the 2012–2013 
class includes close to 650 students. 

This incredible program is made possible 
through the efforts of the Gulfstream Commu-
nity Relations Staff, teachers and community 

advisors. I am pleased to recognize the stu-
dents and teachers that were a part of this 
year’s Student Leadership trip to Washington, 
and I look forward to working with them in the 
future. 

f 

CONGRATULATING THE CHICAGO 
BOTANIC GARDEN ON SETTING A 
NEW ATTENDANCE RECORD 

HON. BRADLEY S. SCHNEIDER 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, September 9, 2013 

Mr. SCHNEIDER. Mr. Speaker, I rise today 
to congratulate the Chicago Botanic Garden 
on setting a new monthly attendance record. 
In July, the Garden attracted 159,361 people, 
shattering the previous record by nearly 
10,000 visitors. This marks the third consecu-
tive month with more than 100,000 visitors— 
a streak equaled only twice before. 

Since opening its gates 41 years ago, the 
Botanic Garden has brought joy to hundreds 
of thousands of people each year. With its 
fabulously varied grounds, the Chicago Bo-
tanic Garden is a natural refuge from the 
urban environment just outside its walls. 

The record–breaking attendance figures are 
a testament to the Botanic Garden’s sustained 
excellence and prominent position in the com-
munity as one of the region’s most popular 
tourist and cultural destinations. 

I have visited the Botanic Garden many 
times with my own family, as have countless 
other families in our community. Visitors ap-
preciate its beauty, are enriched by its re-
search, and create treasured memories year 
round. 

In its mission to further our understanding of 
nature and our environment, the Chicago Bo-
tanic Garden educates its visitors and the 
community on the critical importance of con-
servation efforts. The Botanic Garden has 
grown our understanding of and appreciation 
for nature’s simple beauty. 

Spread across 385 acres, the Botanic Gar-
den features thousands of plant species and 
hosts more than 100,000 volumes in its li-
brary. The Garden offers an abundance of ac-
tivities for the entire community. 

This achievement demonstrates that people 
with access to inspired institutions like the Chi-
cago Botanic Garden live happier, healthier 
lives. I congratulate the Garden, and all those 
who make it a distinctive paragon of the Tenth 
District. I am grateful it is part of the Tenth 
District. 

f 

CONGRESSIONAL RECOGNITION OF 
LARRY WILLIAMS 

HON. FRANK A. LoBIONDO 
OF NEW JERSEY 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, September 9, 2013 

Mr. LOBIONDO. Mr. Speaker, Larry Wil-
liams, the former Director of the FAA William 
J. Hughes Technical Center, passed away on 
Friday, August 9, after suffering a heart attack. 

Larry Williams served as the director of the 
Technical Center from 1982 to 1987. After 
leaving the Center, he went on to work with 
aviation-related companies in the private sec-

tor. He was a consultant for aviation giants 
such as Booz Allen Hamilton, CSSI, and oth-
ers. He was part of a small joint team spon-
sored in part by the FAA and NASA that de-
veloped NextGen architecture and related 
projects. In January 2012, Larry was ap-
pointed to the NextGen aviation park board of 
directors. 

The Virginia resident spent many years 
working for the FAA, between New Jersey and 
Washington, DC, including 10 years as the au-
tomation and surveillance engineering chief. 
Larry was recognized as an expert in the avia-
tion industry throughout the country. 

He came in contact with and touched many 
people throughout his career in aviation. His 
dedication and loyalty to the aviation industry 
and to the ideals of ensuring safer skies for 
those who fly will be missed. He exemplified 
the positive human values of kindness, dedi-
cation, and dignity, and was an outstanding 
example to all who knew him. Larry Williams 
was truly a remarkable gentleman; a loving 
husband, father, and grandfather; and a great 
friend to all of us. 

f 

COMMEMORATING THE FIFTIETH 
ANNIVERSARY OF DR. MARTIN 
LUTHER KING, JR.’S ‘‘I HAVE A 
DREAM’’ SPEECH 

HON. JEFF MILLER 
OF FLORIDA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, September 9, 2013 

Mr. MILLER of Florida. Mr. Speaker, I am 
privileged to commemorate the Fiftieth Anni-
versary of Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr.’s ‘‘I Have 
a Dream’’ speech. This incredibly moving ora-
tion set the stage to bring equal rights to all 
people; his words are as poignant and touch-
ing today as they were when spoken fifty 
years ago. 

From the steps of the Lincoln Memorial on 
August 28, 1963, Dr. King delivered this now 
famous speech while hundreds of thousands 
of onlookers participated in the March on 
Washington. The speech began with reference 
to the Emancipation Proclamation, which 
ended slavery in the United States and 
brought about hope for the future; however, 
Dr. King continued to highlight how there was 
still more work to be done, even one hundred 
years after Lincoln made that address. Then, 
through an artful combination of skilled writing 
and improvisation, Dr. King delivered what is 
arguably one of the most memorable speech-
es of our Nation’s history. 

In his speech, Dr. King envisioned a Nation 
where the families of former slaves and those 
of former slave owners would live together in 
harmony. He urged people to look past years 
of racial segregation, injustice, and inequality 
to join together as one. He did so, as all par-
ents would, with the hope that his children 
could live in a land free from hatred. Dr. King 
stated that this was the freedom that our 
Founding Fathers fought so hard to protect, so 
we owed it to them and ourselves to create 
this change. 

Perhaps Dr. King did not know how monu-
mental this one speech would become to the 
American civil rights movement. It allowed 
many Americans to reflect on years of racial 
separation and realize that change was on the 
horizon. Unfortunately, Dr. King did not live to 
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